Minutes: Academic Senate Standing Committee on Internationalization
Friday, 24 April 2009

Present: Ball, Hickey, Mihalopoulos, Orf, Peters, Shevy, Yang, Siles
Excused: Goodrich, Mowafy, Sanford, Stunkard 
Absent:  None. 
Guests: John Mallo, Angie Maki
Chair Orf called the meeting to order at 11:12 a.m.
Minutes from the 10 March 09 meeting were approved with a minor amendment.

Chair Report

∙CEC report states who will be the COI members for next year.
∙COI year-end report with the amended goals was submitted to the Academic Senate.

∙International Studies has decided to create IP295 and IP495 special topics courses.
Secretary Report
Shevy attended this week’s Academic Senate meeting. No questions were raised about the COI annual report.
Discussion of Honors Program Language Requirement
Orf handed out copies of the proposed Honors Program change along with possible alternatives to eliminating the language requirement.
Mihalopoulos reminded COI that another alternative is to allow honor students to choose a B.A. or B.S. designation, which would allow them to choose whether to have a language requirement. He recommended we try to find a middle ground acceptable to the desires of the various groups on different sides of this issue.
COI will also propose a three-tier honors system:

1. Highest honors: High-level math proficiency and 202 language proficiency (Students could choose either a B.A. or B.S. designation)

2. Mid-level honors: High math proficiency (B.S.) or 202 language proficiency (B.A.)

3. Low-level honors: Lower math proficiency and 102 language proficiency (B.S. only)
Hickey suggested offering a grant-writing course to help honors students gain funding for study abroad.
Orf will send a message with the revised proposed alternatives to COI members for approval before forwarding on to the CUP.
Discussion of Needs for International Students on Campus
John Mallo, Angela Maki, and Marcelo Siles

A summary of issues discussed:

∙Before students arrive – 
Typically, students make initial contact when they send an email or apply to NMU. NMU then sends students information to initiate email conversation. Many of the students initiate contact when they are sophomores or juniors in high school. Many are surprised that NMU provides admission services to them without agent fees. After admission to NMU, NMU works on immigration documents and gives them the same campus orientation information that American students receive. The International Programs office picks them up at the airport and takes them to campus housing.

∙After students arrive 

There’s a welcoming committee to greet them. Many students want to be independent. Some want more challenges (e.g., riding bus and buying a television on their own.) The International Programs office provides services on an as-needed basis. Academic advising is often a need, and so is tax advising. 
∙ESL students have different needs – They are not recognized on Banner as full time students, because they are here based on contact hours, not number of credits. Visa requirements are 12 credit hours or 18 contact hours;18 hours is the equivalent of 18 credits, but they don’t get all the services that full-time students get (e.g., laptop computers). International Programs is working on correcting this problem.
∙Mallo has been traveling abroad, seeing what peer institutions are doing and visiting consulates and international academic advisors who show students how to do a visa, how to interact with the country. He visits high schools with tuitions comparable to that of NMU, where students could afford coming to NMU and visits recruitment fairs. 

∙Students come to the U.S. primarily for Ph.D. programs, hard sciences, and MBA programs; NMU isn’t as strong in these areas as universities that have “seven campuses in seven countries.” MTU gets international students for hard science Ph.D.s and MBAs. NMU gets a steady amount of interest, though, but not everyone likes the weather. Our business degree programs are most popular, but their second question is whether we offer an ESL program.
∙NMU hasn’t participated in recruitment fairs in the past. International Programs is working to put NMU on the map. The plan is to keep sending staff to a selection of these fairs.
Mallo says NMU campus housing is really good at what they do. “Can’t praise them enough.” They really cater to students’ needs. If there are problems, International Programs encourages students to try to fix needs themselves – talk to the front desk, etc. If they have done this, and the problems persist, then John’s office will get involved. Many of our international students are athletes, so they have an additional network for support (e.g., they stay with friends over break.)
∙Spooner stays open over break; cafeterias close, but there are some cooking facilities. Mallo encourages international students to go to friends’ homes during breaks – it allows them to get more cultural experience.

∙Do we have summer programs?  International Programs is working on building up the number of students. 

∙Hickey asked whether NMU would consider aligning summer program scheduling to fit semesters in other countries. Mallo said yes, we have the capability; it’s easier in the summer. Primarily these are more vacation-type programs to build students’ interest in attending NMU.
∙Yang asked whether the admissions office keeps records of who has applied, been rejected, been accepted, etc. Answer: Yes, they do; TOEFL scores expire, however.

∙Students apply to three to five universities at a time. If NMU doesn’t respond right away, they go somewhere else. The students are focused – they want to go to the United States, and they have a set date for doing so.
∙NMU accepts two language tests in addition to the TOEFL; they are the ILETS and MELAB. TOEFL is losing ground after going to Internet-based testing. Jerry is willing to consider accepting other accredited tests, too. NMU is a TOFEL testing center, which is a good thing to brag about.
International/Global Scholar designation (Title 6 grant)

COI will offer some guidance on criteria for earning an international/global scholar designation, but understands that it will not take responsibility for running whatever program that develops.
Shevy gave a summary of Superior Edge’s operations and proposed that the international/global scholar designation program could be added to Superior Edge’s existing structure. To start, it could be conducted in the same way as an edge, but it would not necessarily be part of the Superior Edge program. Rather, once students fulfill the requirements, they would have an International Scholar designation on their transcript. They could earn International Scholar and Superior Edge designations separately.
New Business
Peters moved to elect Orf as continuing chair and Shevy as continuing secretary for next year. Mihalopoulos seconded it. COI approved unanimously.
Mihalopoulos has a student who is willing to create a Web site for us.
The meeting adjourned at approximately 1:00 p.m.

Submitted by Mark Shevy, COI Secretary

